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  NZSA TOP OF THE SOUTH NEWS
18 September 2020
Send news to Chrissie at cj.ward@xtra.co.nz or phone 03-546-9818. Let me know about meetings, coming events, book launches, new publications, literary successes, etc. Tell me if you change your email address. Past newsletters are archived for a month on our website www.topwriters.co.nz.  Follow us on Facebook at https://www.facebook.com/topwritersNZSA/
NZSA CONSTITUTION MEMBER CONSULTATION

Members should have received an email on Wednesday from Jenny Nagel, the CEO of New Zealand Society of Authors (NZSA), about the proposed changes to the NZSA constitution. These important changes, the first for over twenty years, are designed to bring our constitution up to date and fit for future purpose.

Jenny Nagel says: ‘We want you all to have the opportunity to consider the new constitution and want to allow time for feedback. We will assist this by holding a Q & A on zoom (on 7 October) for all members who wish to discuss the changes. VIEW THE NEW (DRAFT) CONSTITUTION HERE
You now have a chance to review and discuss at branch meetings. This document has also been loaded on the members-only section of Member Resources on our website.’

	Top of the South branch members are encouraged to read the new draft constitution and send any feedback to the branch Chair, Lucy Hodgson, at tosnzsa15@gmail.com


	

	


	


NEW BOOK FOR GARRICK BATTEN
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Congratulations to Garrick Batten who has just published a new book, Nine Lives and Lessons.

A cat has nine lives; a boy has only one. Nine Lives and Lessons is a charming tale of a young boy growing up with his cat. Pockley’s nine lives had life lessons for Tim and his future. The three stages of life are: kitten skips during childhood, cat steps through boyhood, and feline strides towards manhood. These are thoughtful stories with guidance for grandchildren, and nostalgia for their grandparents – and parents. The book suits readers of different ages.

Nine Lives and Lessons is published by The CopyPress and is available here:

https://www.copypress.co.nz/shop/nine-lives-and-lessons/
STEMWRITERS GROUP AT NELSON LIBRARY

STEMWriters is a small group with widely varying interests in writing, from short fiction to social commentary, social history and poetry. They meet on the second and fourth Tuesday of each month at 1 pm at the Elma Turner Library in Nelson. The next meeting will be on 22 September. For more information contact  Alyson Baker at 03-546 0416 or alyson.baker@ncc.govt.nz
BOOK LAUNCH AT MOTUEKA
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Everyone is welcome to Motueka Library on Wednesday 23 September for the launch of Judy Fisher’s new book Off the Hook: One woman’s search for happiness and adventure on land and sea.

Off the Hook is an extraordinary memoir that covers ten years of change –  from dependent wife and mother in Mauritius, dumped for a younger model, to independent worldwide traveller, fisherwoman and happy survivor with a new name and a new country.

This true story is written to encourage those who suddenly face life alone in middle age. It is a compelling account alive with exciting adventures, interesting characters and fascinating twists and turns. Off the Hook is about fear of loneliness, the search for self, the value of friendship and the discovery that serendipity happens if you embrace change with courage.

The launch runs from 6-7 pm, but will only take place if we are at Level 1. Cash book sales available for $35.

BOOK LAUNCH IN WESTPORT
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Everyone is welcome to the EPIC Centre, 10A Lyndhurst Street in Westport on Friday 25 September at 5.30 pm for the launch of A Little Blue, written and illustrated by Jeanette Goode. Because of Covid restrictions the event will be by invitation with RSVP. If anyone would like to attend, contact Jeanette on alittleblueinfo@gmail.com and she will send you an invitation.

Simmy is sent to live with his father on the West Coast of the South Island. He finds himself in a quiet rural place, devoid of technology. There is no internet and no mobile phone coverage! How will he survive away from his mum, his friends and the city life he is accustomed to? It takes a while to get used to living in such a remote and isolated place. He is forced to pick up a pen and write letters home to his mum to communicate his frustration and loneliness. When he realises she is ill and cannot respond, he knows he has to be brave. It is the kororā, little blue penguins who capture his attention and change the way he sees the world.

A Little Blue is a hand-illustrated picture book for 8- to12-year-olds. It is particularly relevant for reluctant readers as Jeanette has drawn the pictures to tell a slightly different and deeper story.  It is a tale of love and the arresting power of nature.

This is the first book in a series created by Jeanette about threatened species of Aotearoa New Zealand. It is endorsed by the West Coast Penguin Trust, with a donation from every sale of the book going towards conservation and protection of the kororā, the little blue penguins. The project was developed with the help of Co-Starters, a business start-up programme funded by Development West Coast.
Copies of the book will be available for purchase for $22.99 at the launch, where there will be readings and refreshments. The book can be bought from www.jeanettegoode.co.nz and from selected book and gift stores nationwide.

TOP WRITERS RADIO SHOW 
Tune in to Fresh FM on Saturday 26 September at 4 pm (repeated Tuesday 29 September at 1 pm) to hear Dana Wensley talking about PEN (NZ) and its advocacy for freedom of expression. Read more about Dana here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/dana-wensley.html
The Top Writers Radio Show is in its fifth season on Fresh FM Radio. The six programmes go out fortnightly, being first broadcast on Saturday at 4 pm and then the following Tuesday at 1 pm. Each programme features Gaelynne Pound interviewing a local  writer, covering their influences, style, writing tips, future projects, and some music that has inspired or influenced them. 
The programme on 12 September featured Robyn Prokop on her two recently published books: Taelstone, Book 1 in the Stones of Azuri series, and Dozer the Fire Cat. The second programme on 29 August featured Chris Stuart on her debut novel, For Reasons of Their Own, while the first programme on 15 August featured Carol Don Ercolano talking about her poetry and her children’s books. These interviews, along with those from previous years, can be listened to here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/radio-show.html
Other dates are 10 & 13 October, and 24 & 27 October. The names of the writers being interviewed will be confirmed. All programmes will be available as podcasts to download from the Top of the South branch website (see above). 

Fresh FM is a Community Access radio station which can be heard on 104.8 in Nelson-Tasman, 95.0 in Takaka and 88.9 in Blenheim. It also operates in the inner Nelson City area on 107.2.

‘LIFE SENTENCE’ WRITING GROUP 
‘Life Sentence’ is a writing group for those who want to write better, be inspired and be supported to publish. They meet on the first Thursday of the month at The Workshop in New Street, Nelson, 5.30 - 7pm. The next meeting will be on Thursday 1 October. 

For more information contact Chris Stuart on 027 777 2556, or email chrisannstuart@gmail.com.

WRITERS AT LUNCHTIME BACK AT NEW VENUE

We are delighted that Writers at Lunchtime will be returning Wednesday 7 October at a wonderful new venue, The Anchor Restaurant & Bar at Nelson Marina.
As before, the meeting will take place from 11.30 am to 1.30 pm. The guest speaker at 12.30 pm will be Colin Fisher, author of the Captain Stinky and Sailor Puss series of books for children aged 3-8 years. They are amusing, educational with a nautical theme, a moral in each story and a quiz at the end. The books are beautifully illustrated by Erika Bentsen.
Colin Fisher spent some time in the British Royal Navy, hence his interest in all things nautical. He later became the MD in a specialist hospitality company. After retirement, Colin emigrated to New Zealand. He has always enjoyed reading and telling stories to his grandchildren. Captain Stinky and Sailor Puss were a favourite, and so the adventures began. When not writing, Colin is tending the family vineyard and making wine. At the lunchtime meeting, Colin will tell the story of how he started writing and lessons learned on the journey. Find out more at: https://www.captainstinkyandsailorpuss.com/
The new venue for Writers at Lunchtime, The Anchor Restaurant & Bar, is at 62 Vickerman Street, Port Nelson. There is plenty of parking, both on Vickerman Street and on the marina side of the building. Check out the website: www.anchorrestaurant.co.nz  Come from 11.30 am, but be sure to be there at 12.30 pm to hear Colin’s talk. Everyone is welcome. For more information contact Lucy on 021 146 5864.
INTRODUCTION TO CREATIVE WRTIING – ONLINE COURSE

Creative writing tutor Hella Bauer will be holding an on-line course, ‘An Introduction to Creative Writing’, running from Thursday 15 October to Thursday 19 November. There will be six sessions of 2.5 hours each, starting at 6 pm.

What is creative writing? How do you start? How do you express your thoughts, stories and memories in writing, without being dull?

Translate your thoughts, impressions and experiences into words and create a connection between your inner and outer worlds. In the course we will share exercises, discuss writing tools to engage the reader, and create authentic writing – learn to quieten the inner critic and put on paper how you see the world.

The course costs $300. Meeting links will be supplied after registration. To book, go to: https://creative-writing-intro-1.lilregie.com/booking/attendees/new
For more information see www.hellabauer.com/services
2020 NELSON ARTS FESTIVAL PROGRAMME OF LITERARY EVENTS

While the continuation of Covid-19 Alert Level 2 has led to the cancellation of some Nelson Arts Festival ticketed events in early October, shows scheduled over the Labour Weekend and beyond are proceeding as planned. This includes the full Pukapuka Talks literary programme. Tickets are on sale both on the website and on Eventfinda.

There are two events held in association with NZSA (PEN): the talk on Friday 23 October with Behrouz Boochani and Golriz Ghahraman, and the writing workshop with Mandy Hager on Sunday 25 October. Note that the workshop offers a discounted price for NZSA members. The full programme of literary events is as follows:

Tuesday 20 October, 7.30 pm

Nelson Live Poets, featuring guest poet Rachel McAlpine.

Venue: Red16, 19 New Street. Free/koha.

Thursday 22 October, 4 - 6 pm

Writing Funny, Writing Sad: Comedy writing masterclass with stand-up comedian and novelist Eamonn Marra. 

Venue: Johnny Cash Room, G Block, NMIT. Free/koha.

Friday 23 October, 5.30 pm

Fleeing to Freedom: Behrouz Boochani and Golriz Ghahraman in conversation with journalist Anke Richter. Presented in association with NZSA PEN (NZ) and Multicultural Nelson Tasman.

Venue: Old St John’s, 320 Hardy Street. Pay what you can: $8 - $16.

Saturday 24 October, 11 am
Our People, Our Cultures, Our Languages: Join Resika Sapkota (a Nelson-based Bhutanese/Nepali refugee), Behrouz Boochani (Kurdish refugee and author of No Friend but the Mountains), Chinese NZ writer Rose Lu (author of All Who Live on Islands) and a yet-to-be announced Māori speaker, in conversation with Dana Wensley (NZSA PEN representative).
Venue: Suter Theatre, 208 Bridge Street. Tickets $16.

Saturday 24 October, 1.30 pm

Not just for laughs: Guided by local writer Ro Cambridge, Eamonn Marra and Lil O’Brien discuss the balance between comedy and tragedy in their debut books.
Venue: Suter Theatre, 208 Bridge Street. Tickets $16.
Saturday 24 October, 3.30 pm

Writing Young Adult Fiction: Multi-award winning author of fiction for young adults Mandy Hager, in conversation with local YA writers Rachael Craw, Brin Murray and Robyn Prokop.
Venue: Suter Theatre, 208 Bridge Street. Tickets $16.

Sunday 25 October, 10.30 am – 12.30 pm

NZSA Writing Workshop with Mandy Hager

Mandy Hager is a multi-award winning writer of fiction for young adults. In 2019 she was awarded the Margaret Mahy Medal for life-time achievement and a distinguished contribution to New Zealand’s literature for young people. 
In this workshop, you will get the chance to learn more about and experiment with character, voice and story structure: Learn how to find your character’s unique voice, and how character, voice and theme are intrinsically intertwined. The workshop will include a mix of instruction and writing exercises. 

Venue: Suter Gallery, Mina Arndt Education Room.

The workshop is held in association with NZSA. Tickets: NZSA members $25, non-members $45.

Sunday 25 October, 11 am

Miriam Lancewood talks with Kerry Sunderland about Wild at Heart, her gripping sequel to the international bestseller, Woman in the Wilderness.
Venue: Suter Theatre, 208 Bridge Street. Tickets $16.

Sunday 25 October, 1.30 pm

Historical Fiction: Christine Leunens and Alexandra Tidswell discuss how they work with both research and imagination when creating characters from the past. The session will be chaired by Kerry Sunderland.

Venue: Suter Theatre, 208 Bridge Street. Tickets $16.

Sunday 25 October, 3.30 pm

Our Grandfathers: Ian Trafford (Into the Unknown) and William Moloney (The Battle of Messines Road) have both written fascinating books based on their grandfathers’ WWI diaries.
Venue: Suter Theatre, 208 Bridge Street. Tickets $16.
Monday 26 October, 5 pm for 5.30 pm start

Annabel Langbein discusses her new memoir, Bella: My Life in Food, with Nicola Galloway.
Venue: Pic’s Peanut Butter World, 49 Saxton Road, Stoke. Tickets $39.

Tuesday 27 October, 7.30 pm

Escaping the Poem: Cliff Fell and John Newton perform parts of their hybrid works – Fells’ epic poem ‘101 Bows to Lawrence Ferlinghetti’ and Newton’s verse novel Escape Path Lighting. 
Venue: Deville, 22 New Street. Koha entry.

Wednesday 28 October, 5.30 pm for 6 pm start

Celebrate the launch of the fourth issue of NMIT’s arts and literary journal, kiss me hardy.

Venue: Johnny Cash Room, G Block, NMIT. Koha entry.
After the readings, there will be a celebratory after-party at Kismet Cocktail & Whisky Bar, 151 Hardy Street.

For full details of events and to book tickets, go to: https://www.nelsonartsfestival.nz/events/category/writers/
POEM IN THE WINDOW

Each month, a poem is displayed in the window of Page & Blackmore Booksellers at 254 Trafalgar Street, Nelson. The poem for September is Conversation with Husband by Shona Mclean. 
Poems reflecting the Top of the South are desirable, but submissions on any theme are welcome. The most important criterion is that people passing by and pausing to read can readily identify with it. Length should ideally be not more than 30 lines, but an extract from a longer poem could be displayed as lines from ....  If you would like a poem of yours considered for the window, send a selection of up to three as email attachments to Carol Ercolano at c.d.ercolano@gmail.com 

The ‘window poems’ are published in the biennial Horizons anthologies, which also feature the winning stories from the Page & Blackmore Short Story Competitions. Every author included in the anthology receives a free copy.  

The poems that appeared during 2015 and 2016 were published in Horizons 3, 
and the poems displayed during 2017 and 2018 are included in Horizons 4, published in September 2019. Both anthologies can be purchased here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/publications.html 
